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SILC COUNCIL QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES 
February 9, 2018
Teleconference Call 
SILC Voting Members Present: Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Alexander Darr, Lisa Cook-Gordon, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Rebecca Parten, Mairead Warner.
SILC Voting Members Absent: None
SILC Voting Members Excused: Gabriella Burman, Kelsey Kleimola.
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: William Robinson (BSBP), Bill Addison (MRS), Annie Urasky (MDCR).
SILC Staff: Rodney Craig, Terri Robbins, Tracy Brown.
Guests Present: Matt Lori, Marlene Malloy, Lisa Kisiel, Eleanor Canter, Joe Harcz,
SILC BUSINESS MEETING

R. Bennett called the meeting to order, 10:00 am, a quorum was present.  
WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

R. Bennett welcomed Council members, Ex-Officios and guests, introductions were made.

AGENDA
The February 9, 2018 Quarterly Business Agenda was reviewed. 
Motion by A. Andres, seconded by S. Grivetti to approve the February 9, 2018 Agenda as presented. Carried. (Role call vote: Yea: A. Andres, R. Bennett, L. Cook-Gordon, A. Darr, S. Grivetti, R. Parten, M. Warner. Excused: G. Burman, M. Hamm, K. Kleimola)

BOARD MEMBER ELECTION

Slate of Officers was reviewed. R. Bennett, Chair, L. Cook-Gordon, Vice-chair, M. Hamm, Treasurer, A. Andres, Secretary.
Motion by S. Grivetti, seconded by A. Andres to adopt and elect Slate of Officers as presented. Carried. (Role call vote: Yea: A. Andres, R. Bennett, L. Cook-Gordon, A. Darr, S. Grivetti, R. Parten, M. Warner. Excused: G. Burman, M. Hamm, K. Kleimola)

CONSENT AGENDA

December 8, 2017 Draft Quarterly Business Meeting Minutes, Executive Committee Minutes and Finance Committee Minutes were reviewed.

Motion by S Grivetti, seconded by A. Andres to accept and place on file the Consent Agenda. Carried. (Role call vote: Yea: A. Andres, R. Bennett, L. Cook-Gordon, S. Grivetti, A. Darr, R. Parten. M. Warner. Excused: G. Burman, M. Hamm, K. Kleimola)
 
Reports

MRS – Bill Addison:
· RSA review was completed several months ago, however, we are still waiting for the report. We anticipate the report sometime in March or April.  
· Some of the activities that we are enhancing is relationships with our CILs and providing some training.  
· We're also meeting periodically with our CILs to enhance and identify certain internal controls in compliance items.

BSBP- William Robinson:

· BSBP had an annual stake holders meeting on February 1st.  We presented our 2017 annual report that we put together internally and we also presented 2018 goals.  Those will be both posted to our website.  
· BSBP has been working with the Older Individuals who are Blind Technical Assistance Center out of Mississippi State.  We have some goal attainment sheets we've agreed to.  Some specific goals, including looking at caseloads, looking at specific or smart goals for our consumers, and helping our teachers work through those cases in that manner.  
· BSBP was also reviewed by RSA and has not received the monitoring report. I will point out that RSA does not administer the IL Part B Grant.  They do administer the ILOB Grant for BSBP.  The monitoring focus was mainly on supported employment, pre‑employment transition services, workforce development, and our employment engagement efforts.  As well as fiscal administration and VR Performance.  
Lisa Kisiel:
· BSBP is working with WIOA partners to prepare an amendment to the current state plan. The deadline is March 15th. The amendment will go out for public comment soon.
· BSBP’s VR Program provided motivational interviewing training to staff in December.
· We are continuing with our teacher counselor meetings where we meet once a month with our field staff to help integrate, review policies, and procedures.  
· We're partnering with our workforce partners to help our consumers understand what are demand‑driven occupations?  And how do they incorporate their skills and abilities to meet some of that demand?  
· We are working with the local workforce development agencies.  Bill has done a tremendous amount of work in establishing our workforce development agreements or memorandums of understanding so that we're clear about what we do and what they do. 
· We are continuing to partner with all of you, CIL family, we're working together on some Pre‑ETS projects.  
SILC Executive Director Report:

· Staff continues to work to support the NetCIL database system. NetCIL is the database program that every CIL in the state utilized to track their service records and time.  In the SILC work plan, we have a contractual responsibility to support that database system with the CILs.  
· Since December staff have worked with and facilitated the NetCIL user group, providing final fiscal 2017 numbers, as well as visiting four centers, providing some information technology assistance to two different centers.  We continue to work with the database vendor to improve the database system and add any customization that is needed.  
· Bill Addison has worked with us very extensively and brought a great deal of suggestions and implementation that we need for better internal controls of that data that we've been working with the database vendor to build right into the system successfully.  
· I would also like to thank Director Robinson and Director Howell and their staff.  They assisted SILC in the transfer to the new state accounting system and as any change over goes, there is always some things that you have to work out.  It was outstanding to work with both directors and their staff, and I can report to the council everything is now working correctly and there are no issues.  

· SILC staff also continue to work with MRS and BSBP on their requests for the MISILC Corporation to serve as the fiduciary for MCRS. 
· The SILC Part I Federal Report was compiled and filed with ACL prior to the deadline for filing.  
· Additionally, SILC staff continue to communicate and work with the Governor's Appointment Office. SILCs will be required to do that as part of a new SILC standard and indicator from ACL.  We are in a good position to make sure that we are in communication with our appointments office. 
· Staff has developed a process to ensure the SPIL committee begins to meet on regular schedule.  The CIL liaison is the chair of that committee and since the change, we have not had a chair for that committee.  However, staff have come up with a process to ensure that committee starts to meet again at the end of the month.  
· R. Bennett the SILC Chair and T. Robbins from SILC staff will be attending SILC congress in a couple of weeks.  
· Staff is involved with various collaborative activities including the policy group, some DD Council work groups, and Employment First Outreach Group.  
COMMON DISABILITY AGENDA 

· SILC and the CILs have been going around the state holding & facilitating public forums. One CIL has been meeting with student groups and peer groups. There is also an online survey. There have been over 300 responses from individuals across the state so far in any one of these formats.
· Prioritized topics include: Employment, Advocacy, Transportation, Housing,

· The vast majority of respondents are people with disabilities. One mini session included two groups that were largely youth focusing on employment. 
·  We have a good ratio of ethnic representation.  
· Advocacy is a common theme that individuals are saying “we need to come together as individuals with disabilities and let our voice be heard.”

· We will be adding more forums beginning in April. Locations include Farmington Hills, Sterling Heights, Detroit, Dearborn, Grand Rapids, Lansing, Southfield, and Mount Pleasant.   
· Since our December meeting we have received 17 online survey responses.

· We are also going to be doing some outreach disability groups across the state.

EMPLOYMENT FIRST

· The council took the position to support the elimination of sub‑minimum wage.  
· A sub-minimum wage workgroup was created several months ago. The workgroup is being led by individuals from SILC, Michigan Protection and Advocacy Services and the Development Disabilities Council trying to identify strategies to eliminate sub-minimum wage. This group has begun working actively with other groups to see what might work.
· Stories have been gathered from individuals, parents, community rehab organizations, about what's really going on.  Why they might want to change?  What's hard about change?  Real‑life stories.
· We're ready to move forward with community promotions (messaging, some op‑ed, letters to editors, etc.) as soon as next week.  So look for some of those things to pop up on social media or in your newspaper.
Public Comment – Attachment A

OTHER

ADJOURNMENT       SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 12:01 p.m.                               
ATTACHMENT A
Eleanor Canter

It is super obvious that SILC business is being conducted behind closed doors. One year ago, 3/4 of all SILC meetings were cancelled and all committee meetings were closed to the public. The explanation provided by the SILC was that this would “increase transparency”. That is an obvious lie. All major SILC business is being conducted through the Executive and Finance Committees, which meet behind closed doors, leaving consumers without the opportunity for input. That is illegal and it is in direct violation of your mission.

Consumers attended the State Rehabilitation Council meeting last month, where Rodney announced that the SILC approved becoming the fiscal agent for that entity. That’s a major conflict of interest and it does not fall within the scope of the SILC’s duties. Robin (SILC Chair) was in attendance and had no idea this decision had been made. Rodney responded that it was a “corporate decision”.

Joe and I have been requesting the SILCs bylaws since December. Rodney and all SILC members have completely ignored those requests and refused to provide these public documents. The bylaws are very important because they indicate whether the SILC is in compliance with federal indicators and assurances. If the SILC is in compliance, as it claims, then why are the bylaws being withheld from the public?

Those are two examples of how the SILC is openly violating FOIA and the Open Meetings Act. I remind you that the SILC is a public body. There seems to be major efforts underway to convert the SILC into a corporate entity that does not have to comply with the laws that the rest of the SILCs in this country follow because they value the mission of the SILC and take their responsibilities seriously.

I was very disappointed to see that Sara Grivetti has been appointed to serve another three years on the SILC. She has been here five years already and it has felt like an eternity. Her tenure has been marred with scandal and public embarrassment for the Council. She is clearly directing the Council and engaging in major conflicts of interests during closed door meetings.

We have been over this repeatedly and I genuinely do not understand why no one is interested in following the law or fulfilling the responsibilities you have committed to as Council members.

I spent my holiday break responding to another frivolous lawsuit threat, this time from Jim Whalen. At this point, I estimate that $5,000-10,000 in taxpayer money has been spent trying to silence consumers and impede First Amendment rights. This is very obviously not ok.

I read Mr. Whalen’s resignation letter and it was complete gibberish. What was obvious, though, was that he was very angry about a discussion that took place behind closed doors. The fact that you are currently getting away with illegal activity does not make it ok. You must comply with FOIA and the Open Meetings Act.

Lastly, your website is not accessible. That is an outright lie. No consumers asked you to build a parallel text-only website. Separate is not equal and that maxim is literally observable on the SILC website. The SILC has a ridiculously large budget. It is disgraceful that Rodney claims the website is as accessible as it can be “with the resources you have”. 

Joe Harcz

Okay.  I'm not going to repeat what Eleanor said because I totally agree.  I've made several FOIA requests.  I've brought up the fact that right now each and every ACL ILA standard indicator for the SILC is not being met.  I am incredulous that you continue to pass meeting minutes that are pure gibberish, full of inaccuracies, full of typos, and don't even look at them.  I'm incredulous that people talk about the fact that we have excused absences.  The members are either absent or they're not.  And we have people that were elected today that aren't even here at this meeting.  
We have major violations of the ADA going on and Section 504 with the website.  And you guys can't even access certain items.  I am incredulous at the fact that nobody has looked at the standard and indicators and the performances.  I am incredulous at the fact that you people put in your own EC meeting minutes where several of the problems are with this SILC.  There is also a real problem with diversity of membership.  You do put that in there.  There's no racial diversity.  There is very limited geographical diversity.  And there certainly isn't cross‑disability diversity.  I am incredulous at the fact by the way, no blind people on the SILC.  No deaf people on the SILC.  No person that I know of with an intellectual disability representing him or herself.  
Now, Mr. Robinson, I hope you're still on the line because it is totally incredible that the SILC is trying to be the fiscal agent for the MCRS, which is totally broken and hasn't produced one single consumer satisfaction survey.  The SPIL meetings have not been met.  The conflict of interest policies have not been met.  You know, under the standard indicators.  That's right in your own IRS 990.  No conflict interest policy.  Incredible.  It is really a joke.  
I do thank Mr. Darr for bringing up the accessibility of the website.  Again, everything that's on that garbly‑gook MISILC.org website is not on the MISILC.org text website.  There are broken links throughout.  You guys go find the SILC by‑laws.  The most recent ones.  You guys go out and see if you can find on the website the MISILC Corporation by‑laws.  Again, conflict of interest.  Every one of you people are supposed to be part of the MISILC Corporation.  That was even in the SRC by‑laws.  By the way, Rodney is the executive director.  He is not the SILC as a whole.  Your main job is to monitor SPIL development and evaluate performance.  What in the world are you doing not looking at even the data on the last SPIL report? The IL successful outcomes have dropped statewide from more than 10,000 five years ago to less than 4,000 today.  We are not having consumer input into this policy either.  You know?  You had a whole bunch of SPIL meetings last year that weren't open to the public.  You talk about having consumer input and you monitor and nobody responds to written consumer input.  None.  And no notes are taken.  


